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STATE OF DELAWARE
DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE
DELAWARE HARNESS RACING COMMISSION
2320 SOUTH DUPONT HIGHWAY
DOVER, DELAWARE 19901
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FaAx: (302) 697 - 4748



Minutes of the DHRC Meeting Held
 PUBLIC SESSION 
February 11, 2014
The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met

at 10:15 AM in the Delaware Room at Dover Downs, Inc. 
Dover, Delaware
Commission Members Present
	Beth Steele 
	Chairman

	Patt Wagner 
	Vice Chairman

	George Staats 
	Commissioner 

	Jack Berberian 
	Commissioner 

	Stephanie Liguori
	Commissioner 


Others Present
DDA Deputy Principal Assistant/DHRC Racing Administrator Mark Davis, Deputy Attorney General Andrew Kerber, Dover Downs Vice President of Racing Charles Lockhart, Dover Downs Sr. Director of Racing John Hensley, HRI General Manager Jim Boese, HRI Facilities Manager Karen Craft, HRI Asst. GM Matt Sparacino, DHRC Presiding Judge Dan Kazmaier, DHRC Chief Vet Annie Renzetti, DHRC Chief Investigator Frank Sullivan, Sal DiMario DSOA, Joe Strug -Dalare and Andy Markano President DSOA.
Minutes: Donna Krol 
Call TO ORDER:
At 10:25 A.M. Chairman Steele called the public session of the meeting to order and welcomed all in attendance.

Approval of Minutes:
 A motion was made by Chairperson Beth Steele to approve the January 14, 2014 meeting minutes as submitted. Motion was carried by Commissioner Berberian, seconded by Commissioner Liguori.  Motion passed with unanimous voice vote.

Old Business:

· Final Order on Rule Changes :
Court Reporter on record.  Section 3, Section 5, Rule 7.6.13.1.16, 7.6.13.1.17 and Section 8 including 8.3.5.2, 8.5.5.17, 8.6.2.3 and 8.6.2.5.  Andrew Kerber asked if there was any public comment or if any written comment had been received.  No public comment heard and no written comment received.   Andrew Kerber read the final order for the rule changes.  A motion was made by Chairperson Beth Steele to approve the Rule changes.  Motion was carried by Commissioner Berberian, seconded by Commissioner Liguori.  Motion passed with unanimous voice vote.
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Final order was signed by the Commission.  The rules will be sent back to the Register of Regulations.

               Court Reporter was released.

· Brian Callahan re-payment dispersal:

Reference DHRC Ruling # DD-041-11

Mark Davis noted that a check was received in the amount of $190,798.00 and was placed in a DDA holding account.  The decision rests on the Commission to decide how to disperse the funds.  Tracks (Dover Downs & Harrington) agreed to split the amount 50/50 in lieu of trying to go back and redistribute the funds per race event.  Funds will be placed in each tracks purse account.   Sal DiMario noted that the 50/50 split was the most practical way to handle the dispersal.   A motion was made by Chairperson Beth Steele to divide the $190,798.00 between Dover & Harrington, funds to be placed in each tracks purse account. Motion was carried by Commissioner Berberian, seconded by Commissioner Liguori.  Motion passed with unanimous voice vote.

NEW Business:
· Reports:  Veterinarian, Racing Officials and Racing Administrator 

-Racing Official: Presiding Judge – Dan Kazmaier  
Total fines for the month of January totaled $2600.00 ($2000.00 still outstanding) No equine positive drug tests.  There were 3 Human Drug Positives.   Trainer/Driver -John MacKinnon, 1st offense (marijuana); given a 30day suspension & $500.00 fine.   Groom- Randall Bivona (marijuana) indefinite suspension, currently under conditional license for another marijuana positive.  Mr. Bivona has admitted his addiction to marijuana and to taking oxycodone for which he did not test positive.  He is currently undergoing treatment at Kent County Counseling and will continue until he has resolved his addiction.  Groom DeShawn Sample (oxycodone & morphine) from test dated 1-13-14 given a 30 day full suspension.  A prescription submitted by Mr. Sample is under investigation- prescription may not be his, suspension is now indefinite until matter is resolved and a second hearing is held.    Racing has been good with plenty of entries.   
-Racing Official:  Veterinarian – Dr. Annie Renzetti 
January has been a routine month.  There was a slight spike in A-fibs reported (7) with no medical reason.  There was one (1) breakdown that did not result in euthanasia – horse is home recovering and 63 sick scratches (please note that 17 of these sick scratches were on the day of racing that was extremely cold). 
Side Discussion regarding recent weather and racing:

Mr. Lockhart feels that the 17 horses were scratched without a reason; it has been cold since the Dover meet started. It was simply a desire of those horsemen not to participate because they felt it was too cold.  It has been equally cold since then and the horses have raced.  Sal DiMario said the Dover track is normally a hard track, he feels that the track has been good despite the weather this year.  Dr. Renzetti noted that at -10 degrees (not wind chill) is when you need to be mindful of prolonged exposure to the cold.  Drivers suffer more that the horses. 
        -Racing Official: Chief Investigator – Frank Sullivan 
There were three (3) drug positives this month and an incident where a Trainer (Donnie Long) was injured.  Mr. Long fell on an incline while retrieving his bike from the bike storage area under the bleachers at Dover Downs.  Dover Security was there as well and he was transported to Kent General.  Mr. Long was treated and is recuperating. 
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-Racing Administrator – Mark Davis
 New format on Administrators report was presented.  This new format summarizes all the month end reports that are currently sent to the Commission at the close of each month.  Mark reviewed the report with the Commission noting that the Personnel section of the report will not be listed unless there are updates in staff.  For this report the DHRC updates are: 3 new hires (2 Paddock Inspectors and 1 Fill In Judge) , 2 staff are undergoing cross training and 6 staff came off the list of employees (4 Fill in Judges and 2 Paddock Inspectors).   If approved by the Commission, the Administrator’s Summary will replace the current month end reports.  Commission will still receive the daily Judge’s Report and weekly Fines & Suspensions report.   Mark Davis, Vice Chairman Wagner and Chairman Steele participated in a conference call on 2-3-14 for choosing a contract laboratory.  No final announcement has been made, waiting responses.  
public comment:

Joe Strug from Dalare updated the Commission. Dalare now has a new software package for the LCMS screening.  Joe has been in contact with Dr. Maylin from Morrisville University in NY.  Dr. Maylin is working on an administration study (looking at both blood and urine samples) for the cobalt situation.  Dr. Maylin is working on his own - he is not waiting for RMTC to secure funding. He will make the testing available for Joe to use when he completes the test development.
Sal DiMario asked the Commission was planning on any Out of Competition Testing – there has not been any done for a while.  Mark Davis stated that there is a strategy in place to perform Out of Competition Testing.  
Chairman Steele spoke to the Commission regarding the upcoming ARCI Annual Conference.  It is important that the DHRC attend this meeting.  It is a good opportunity to meet your counterparts in the industry, interface and network.  Vice Chairman Wagner is going to attend.  Commissioner Liguori also wants to attend but needs to check her schedule – she will confirm.  

Close of Public meeting:
With no further public business to discuss, Chairman Steele advised those present that the Commission would be entering in to executive session to discuss personnel and legal matters and would not be returning to the public session. 
Motion to adjourn was passed with unanimous voice vote.  Meeting was adjourned at 10:43 AM   
Next Regular Commission Meeting is scheduled for March 11, 2014
Meeting will be held at Dover Downs – Diamond Room #3     

